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PITCH 
 
In Synesthesia, participants who believe they have signed up for 
an interactive performance art installation discover they are 
caught in an underground clash between a sinister, secret 
society and an innocent art collective. Working with an 
anonymous partner to navigate the site of a supernatural 
kidnapping, players uncover the tale of two missing researchers, 
a Field of unimaginable affective power, and a dangerous, cult-
like group hell-bent on channeling it to erase the very form of 
Being itself. Stressing themes of intersubjectivity, affect, and 
collaborative, emergent performance, Synesthesia blurs the lines 
between gameplay and art, offering players an exciting, 
mysterious narrative wrapped in discrete experiences of intimacy, 
isolation, and exuberant, creative eruption.   
 

__________________________________________ 
 
Synesthesia is an alternate reality game, a genre which is 
typically defined as containing a story which players must 
assemble; being played across platforms, including in the real 
world; being collaborative; and refusing to admit that it is a 
game. In Synesthesia, participants who believe they have signed 
up for a participatory performance art installation discover 
they have been caught up in something much more sinister. Two 
members of the art collective that invited the players to take 
part have disappeared, and the collective has received 
threatening messages and final instructions from the disappeared 
researchers. Unable to investigate for themselves, for fear of 
destroying the evidence, the collective has sent the unwitting 
players on a trail to the site of the disappearance. As the 
players progress, they will piece together a narrative 
explaining how and why the researchers disappeared. 
 
Synesthesia takes place mostly in the physical world, but also 
relies heavily on text messaging between players. It also has a 
small web presence consisting of a website for the art 
collective, which the players can use to start piecing the 
narrative together. However, given its thematic focus on sense 
experience, it relies much more on performance than many ARGs. 
 



Synesthesia is intensely collaborative, though unlike most ARGs, 
the collaboration is mostly between two partners. The two 
minigames, the Trail and the Room, use collaboration to explore 
the theme of sensation and intersubjectivity in different ways. 
The Trail forces players to encapsulate a sense experience in a 
single word that their partner would be able to match to their 
own experience. This embodies the isolating nature of 
subjectivity: in life, we must communicate with others by 
choosing words that can only ever roughly point to a broad range 
of subjective experiences. The Room highlights another aspect of 
shared experience: affect. Here, the players interact with each 
other through manipulating the sensations presented by the room 
to try to create specified affects. Instead of using language to 
try to analogize their own experience to someone else’s, they 
manipulate the experience itself. 
 
The invitation to participate in the performance art piece 
performs the standard ARG function of denying that it is a game, 
but it does so in an interesting way. Were the players really 
lied to when they were told they were going to be participating 
in a performance art installation? After all, games can be a 
form of art. Synesthesia uses its nature as a game to comment on 
art by subverting the traditional relationship between artist 
and audience in art. Traditionally, an artist might arrange a 
room to convey a particular affect, and the artwork’s success is 
judged by whether the audience feels that affect has been 
created. Synesthesia asks the players to create the affect 
themselves, and the players’ success is judged by whether the 
artists feel the players have created the affect. 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



THE KEY “CHARACTERS” 
  
THE SYNESTHESEOGRAPHERS: 

Chicago art collective founded in the early 2000s, originally 
known as the “synaesthetes.” Their membership is composed almost 
entirely of visual, conceptual and performance artists. Taking 
their inspiration from affect theory and the writings of the 
Situationists, their work explores modes of relation with and 
within contemporary urban space, centering on themes of 
anonymity, intersubjectivity, and the defamiliarization of 
habitual environments. They changed their name in 2012 to match 
the title of their current, dérive-inflected experiment: the 
synestheseography. Considering it to be the culmination of their 
efforts, the collective recently established a web presence to 
encourage similarly inclined individuals around the world to 
conduct their own synestheseographic research.  

 

REIDAR “RED” GRANUM 

Red Granum started painting graffiti as a teenager, and soon 
discovered he actually had serious artistic talent. He went to 
art school, where his interest in graffiti and street art 
persisted. He spent his junior year abroad in Germany, and while 
studying the graffiti on the Berlin Wall and other graffiti from 
that era, became interested not only in the artistic qualities 
of graffiti art, but its social significance, and the 
significance of its location. He changed his major from Fine 
Arts to Art History, and then pursued a doctoral degree in Art 
History. He got his PhD in 2007, and subsequently held several 
temporary adjunct positions. 

While most of his research found logistical, cultural, and 
historical explanations for why certain surfaces were attractive 
to graffiti artists, he found several sites that were completely 
puzzling. They were heavily painted with graffiti of unusual 
artistic merit, which often diverged from the local formal 
conventions of graffiti art. They were neither convenient nor 
impressively difficult to work on, and extensive research in the 
communities around these locations could not uncover any event 
or significance linked to the areas. 



He mentioned this to an old friend of his from art school, Danny, 
who was now part of the synestheseographer’s art collective in 
Chicago. Danny became extremely enthusiastic, and suggested 
there might be a connection between Red’s inexplicable graffiti 
walls and the strange phenomena the synestheseographers had 
uncovered. The synestheseographers had been discussing bringing 
in some academics, and Danny invited Red to come join the 
project. Although Red was between adjunct positions, he 
initially hesitated, because the synestheseographers had not set 
aside money for their researchers, hoping that the researchers 
would be able to get support from their institution or outside 
research grants to cover their work. Alex offered to clean out a 
room in the house he shared with a few other artists from the 
collective, which they had been using as a communal art studio, 
and let Red live there rent-free. He also managed to convince 
the other synestheseographers to reallocate some money, which 
they had budgeted for the development of an app that would 
record and analyze their synestheseographic research, to create 
a small stipend for Red. Despairing over the academic job market 
and hoping that studying the phenomena the synestheseographers 
had found might hold the key to explaining the strange graffiti 
walls, Red agreed. 

 

MAURA ROTHCHILD 

Maura Rothchild had a PhD in neuroscience, and was a professor 
in the Department of Neuroscience at the Yalevard Medical School. 
Maura’s research focused on the interplay between sensation and 
emotion- how certain sensory stimuli can provoke emotions, and 
how emotional states can influence perception. Maura’s last 
project before joining the synthestheseographers focused on 
tactile-emotion synesthesia, a particularly rare form of 
synesthesia in which certain tactile sensations provoke strong 
and consistent emotional responses. The project was meant to 
study how common emotional reactions to tactile sensations 
differed from the reactions of people with tactile-emotion 
synesthesia, by comparing fMRI scans of an individual with 
synesthesia with scans of people without synesthesia. 

Maura initially heard of the synestheseographers when a 
colleague who had been contacted by the synestheseographers 



forwarded their email around the department as a joke. As 
scientists, none of them, including Maura, found it likely that 
random objects were genuinely inducing strong and consistent 
emotional reactions in these artists. Thus, the entire 
department was shocked when Maura decided to contact the 
synestheseographers, expressing her interest in joining their 
project. 

Maura was in fact deeply frustrated. She had spent the past six 
months working on the synesthesia study, only to discover that 
the synesthete had failed to disclose his extensive use of LSD, 
including several times during the period of the study, which 
completely invalidated all her conclusions. Although she did not 
believe for a second that there was some objective phenomena 
causing the synestheseographer’s reactions, she did wonder if it 
might not be an interesting form of mass hysteria. In any event, 
it provided a good excuse not to start over from scratch on the 
synesthesia project. She agreed to work with the 
synestheseographers, provided they were comfortable with the 
fact that her research would require they submit to frequent 
drug tests. 

 

THE FIELD: 

Super-charged plane of affective power; the pure potentiality of 
all objects, animals, persons, and actions. Ordinarily 
registered in diluted form via concrete sensations, emotions and 
activities, the Field exists as a sort of immanent yet alternate 
dimension running through all of space-time. Affect theory 
gestures towards it with its concepts and ruminations, but it is 
not merely an abstracted idea: it is an absolute, real entity, 
simultaneously derived from and constitutive of being itself. 

There exist in the world certain “hotspots” where the true 
nature of the Field surges forth, releasing its power and 
unsettling the positional and “logical” order of things.  This 
usually results in random, intensified emotions, temporal 
distortions, or spatial ruptures. 

  

 



USIL/THE GRAND MASTER: 

USIL is a secret society obsessed with controlling the Field. 
They are headed by a shadowy figure known only as the Grand 
Master, or GM. Little is recorded of the GM’s past, but it is 
said that he was once a wayward criminal wracked with paralyzing 
guilt over the sins of his pitiful life. In the depths of his 
despair, he stumbled upon a particularly potent hotspot, where 
the pure potentiality of the Field surged through him, cleansing 
him of his shame and invigorating his shattered soul. The 
intense barrage of affect, however, soon overwhelmed his already 
disturbed mind.  He became drunk with power, persuaded that the 
illimitable flux of the universe was the only Truth, and he its 
only rightful steward. 

Wooing a cohort of susceptible wanderers with mystical speeches 
and directed bursts of affective energy derived from the Field 
(which he had begun learning to manipulate), the GM formed a 
small, cult-like circle of initiates. Together, they began 
conducting intensive experiments at various hotspots, learning 
to channel and shape the Field with greater and greater 
particularity. As they did they so, their subjectivities melted 
into one another, and their minds deteriorated even further. 
They became convinced that the end goal of all existence was to 
balloon the Field outward; the Zenith of Being was a boundless 
plane where all matter, energy, thought, action, and potential 
became coextensive: a total synesthethetic ontology. They named 
this project Unified Sensation and Imaginative Life (USIL)—a 
phrase drawn from the work of Marshall McLuhan—and vowed to 
dispose of anyone who stood in their way. 

  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



THE BACKSTORY: 
  

Note: While the following narrative chronologically precedes the 
actual gameplay, pieces of it will be picked up by the players 
throughout the course of the game. 
  

The synestheseographers invented their unique form of dérive in 
early 2012, and pursued it in earnest throughout the year. A 
handful of artists within the collective were so enthused by the 
project that they experimented nearly every day in various 
locations around Chicago. By late summer, this select group had 
become so practiced in their movements and recordings that their 
senses had awakened to new heights, perceiving smaller and 
smaller nuances in objects previously alien to them. With the 
hopes of discovering even more evocative textures, sounds, and 
colors, they began commencing their walks in obscure zones of 
the city, rather than waiting to accidentally stumble upon them. 

  

It was then that they started encountering the “hotspots.” 
Midway through their walks, the synestheseographers came across 
objects, surfaces, or spaces that resonated with a peculiar and 
overwhelming affective power. They found themselves overcome 
with sensations or emotions apparently unrelated to their 
surroundings, sometimes doubling over on the ground with fear or 
grief or prancing around in wild fits of joy and enthusiasm. At 
first the individual artists kept these moments private, 
considering them strange and embarrassing anomalies of personal 
experience. But when they continued to occur, the 
synestheseographers knew they had discovered something real, and 
began sharing their stories with one another. Fascinated by the 
phenomenon, the group adapted their synestheseographies to 
account for the affective zones, writing up accounts of their 
powers and the sensations they provoked. 

  

Upon being apprised of the existence of the hotspots, the rest 
of the collective decided that this strange phenomenon could not 
be understood solely in terms of their own artistic practice. 
New perspectives were needed to make sense of what had been 



discovered. They began reaching out to academic researchers with 
the hopes of both expanding their own knowledge for future use 
and informing other circles about the existence of the hotspots. 
They eventually secured the aid of the art historian Reidar 
Granum and the neuroscientist Maura Rothchild. Upon their 
arrival, they suggested the synestheseographers begin referring 
to themselves as the “Office for Synestheseography” in their 
official materials in order to project a more “scholarly” image.  

  

In early autumn, the two researchers received a vague message, 
apparently from the synestheseographers, directing them to the 
Logan Center at the University of Chicago campus. When they 
arrived, they were given further instructions to pursue an 
altered form of synestheseography within the building. 
Simultaneously, members of the art collective received a series 
of garbled communications from the researchers, some describing 
sensations emitted by objects they referred to as “Artaffects,” 
and some apparently calling for help. Soon thereafter, all 
communication was lost. The collective’s attempt to reestablish 
contact was unsuccessful. They then immediately received a flood 
of emails from USIL, all containing the same ominous message: 

  

“Those who seek the Field answer to us. The two are gone. Be 
warned.” 

  

What had actually occurred was an attempted kidnapping. USIL, 
having learned of the Synestheseographers’ imminent discovery of 
the Field, was concerned that their place as the sole purveyors 
of its powers would be challenged. In their fury and anxiety, 
they resolved to construct a trap to steal the researchers away, 
brainwash them for their cause, and hence send a warning to the 
art collective. Upon discovering a hotspot at Logan, they 
flooded the building with super-charged “artaffects”—objects 
formed out the pure flux of the Field, capable of altering the 
moods and minds of those around them—arranged in a trail leading 
the researchers to an affective “tear,” a sort of portal in 



Field designed to suck the researchers in and transport them to 
USIL’s base of operations. 

  

But something went wrong. USIL lost control of the tear, and the 
researchers were utterly consumed by its energy. Assuming they 
were dead, the society thought nothing of the unintended 
consequences of the event. But unbeknownst to USIL, the 
researchers had reformed as a single Sense Being: a fragmented 
but unified entity suspended in the flux of the Field. 
Simultaneously one and two, composed of both but irreducible to 
the subjectivities of either researcher, the Sense Being was 
able to glean the details of what had happened from the traces 
left in Logan by USIL’s manipulations. Before it lost all its 
linguistic capacities, it harnessed the power of the Field to 
send out one last, abbreviated message to the 
synestheseographers, delivered via voicemail, instructing them 
to go into hiding and send others to Logan to investigate the 
disappearance, with the hopes of alerting the public of the 
danger USIL posed to the world. 

The synestheseographers, having unsuccessfully solicited the aid 
of the authorities, knew they had no choice but to follow the 
bidding the Sense Being. They went underground, and devised a 
means to surreptitiously enlist the aid of a willing public...  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



RABBIT HOLE 

STEP 1:  Posters scattered around campus, emails sent through 
various listservs, and announcements on Facebook invite members 
of the public to participate in an “experimental, participatory, 
performance art installation” taking place over the course of a 
weekend. The advertisements all request that interested parties 
send their *required* RSVP to the synestheseographers’ official 
email address. (All rabbit hole materials also include the url 
for the synestheseographers’ webpage so potential players may 1. 
have a better idea that they are stepping into a game and 2. 
begin speculating about the shape of its narrative).  

 

 

 

 

 



STEP 2:  Members of the public who RSVP receive an email back 
from the Synestheseographers, instructing them to sign up for a 
specific time to attend the performance. Each time slot is open 
for two players. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

STEP 3:  Potential players who signed up on Doodle receive one 
last email from the Synestheseographers. The email will be 
slightly different for each player in a given time slot.The 
instructions are derived from the information the 
synestheseographers were able to piece together from the missing 
researchers’ scattered textual messages before their 
disappearance.  

 
 
 



Introduction to both emails: 
 

Player 1 email 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Player 2 email: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



FIRST MINIGAME: A SYNESTHESEOGRAPHY 

# of Players: 2 

Non-Player Performers: None 

Media: Cell phones, e-mail, audio w/speakers, color decoder 
glasses 

Flavor:  

This course represents a trail left by the missing 
Synestheseographers, who have been subsumed into The Field. 
Though being part of the field means that their minds are addled, 
their own as well as merged with one another’s and with The 
Field and everything within it, they are calling for someone to 
visit the place of their disappearance.  

 The Field is torn, and the researchers push clues (referred 
to in the document as “Artaffects”) through these holes. 
Artaffects are similar to the affectively supercharged objects 
that the Synestheseogrpahers originally stumbled upon. They are 
instances of manifested synesthesia, of the world realizing the 
continuum of similarity between one sensation and another, of 
various equivalent potentialities coexisting. Because the two 
researchers are both themselves and one another,they are unable 
to send a directed messaged to a single person alone, and thus 
require that two individuals work as one to follow their trail 
of affective breadcrumbs. 

  (Note that the players know none of this as they enter 
gameplay, though by the end of the first two minigames, they may 
have learned a good deal of it.) 

Experience:  

This game is a trust fall: two strangers are key to one 
another’s survival, but since they cannot communicate face-to-
face, one must take the other’s cooperation on faith alone. The 
experience is isolating. The ambiance is foreboding. Players 
will often have to wait for their partner to relay information 
to them before they can continue, so abandonment is always a 
possibility. 



 To offset the disorienting nature of the trail, puzzles 
should not be too difficult. Artaffects should be well hidden, 
but once a player finds it, the answer to the puzzle should be 
fairly obvious. Since players may feel lost or confused, the 
puzzle aspect of the game should provide a moment of fiero that 
makes them feel in control of the situation. 

 There is no way to stop partners from contacting one 
another and developing a relationship such that they feel 
innately comfortable relying on one another in such tentative 
circumstances. However, this should be strongly discouraged.  

Setup:  

 
1)  Pairs of players will receive e-mails welcoming them to 
the experiment and giving the following information: 
 - Their partner’s phone number 
 - A time to arrive at Logan 
 - A door of Logan to enter through 

- A floor of Logan to proceed to immediately upon arrival 
(for P1 only, P2 will be told to   

wait for instructions) 
 - A clue in the form of an affect description  
 - A brief set of instructions 
 
2) Four “Artaffects” will be installed in Logan (these are 
described in the trail outline; mockups are pictured below). 
Variations on which floor each is hidden on and where they are 
hidden are permissible, as long as no more than one is hidden on 
each floor. The lower level, ground floor, and second floor may 
not be used. Artaffects should be as well hidden as possible, as 
floors of Logan are small, though “hiding” does not imply 
concealment necessarily. For instance, if other art 
installations are concurrent with this game, it may be possible 
to “hide” the Artaffects in plain sight. 
 
 
Gameplay:  

Player 1 (P1) arrives at the north door of Logan Arts 
Center at the designated time (after dark is recommended but not 
essential) and Player 2 (P2) arrives at the south door at the 
same time. P1 proceeds immediately to his or her assigned floor 
and searches for an Artaffect that matches the clue given in the 
e-mail. Once the player locates the Artaffect, he or she must 



observe it, probe it, and sometimes interact with to obtain two 
pieces of information 

1) A number, clearly labeled on the object or apparatus 

2) A new sense prompt, coded within the Artaffect 

P1 then sends P2 a text message relaying these items, and 
P2’s turn begins. For instance, if P2 received the text message 
“BLUE 7,” then P2 rides the elevator the 7th floor and looks for 
a blue artaffect, then passes along a new sense prompt and a 
number. Play continues like this, with players texting one 
another back and forth until the final Artaffect instructs them 
to meet at a certain room rather than giving them further 
prompts and level numbers. 

Trail Outline: 

P1 Start: Logan North Door; proceed immediately to 5th floor to 
search for “whispering” artaffect 

P2 Start: Logan South Door; wait on 
1st floor for P1’s message 

TURN 1:  

P1: 5th Floor 

Artaffect: A small speaker with  
the sound of someone softly saying  
“red” playing on loop; number “4” 
affixed 

P1 texts P2: “Red 4” 

TURN 2: 

P2: 1st Floor → 4th Floor 

Artaffect: A red canvas that, when looked at through decoder 
glasses, reads “rough;” number “6” inscribed 

P2 texts P1: “Rough 6” 

 



TURN 3: 

P1: 5th Floor → 6th Floor 

Artaffect: A small 
sandpaper-covered box 
containing a damp cloth; 
number “7” written on inside 
of box 

P1 texts P2: “Wet 7” 

 

TURN 4: 

P2: 4th Floor → 7th Floor 

Artaffect: Cup or bowl of liquid with message written at the 
bottom. Player may have to spill out liquid to see message. 

P2 texts P1: “MEET IN ROOM 023” 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



TURN 5: 

P1: 6th Floor → Lower Level 

P2: 7th Floor → Lower Level 

Reward: Discovery of “The Room” and ability to play the 
associated minigame for further rewards. 

 

SECOND MINIGAME: THE ROOM 

# of Players: 2 

Non-Player Performers: 1 

Media:  

● Whiteboard and markers  

● Portable theater lights-- multiple colors 

● Large sheets of disposable paper covering the walls; 
buckets of paint and large brushes with which to paint them 

● Large, colored wooden blocks in the center of the room with 
which to construct structures and sculptures 

● Fabrics and clothes players may wear or drape over 
themselves 

● Musical Keyboard 

● Theremin 

● Multiple tape recorders, preloaded with looping music and 
environmental noises of various types 

● Percussion instruments-- drums, shakers, bells, etc. 

Flavor: 

 The players have successfully arrived at the room in which 
the researchers vanished, though again, they are not aware of 
these disappearances. Inside of this room is the largest tear in 
The Field yet. A physical manifestation of the Sense Being-- 
performed by an actor, dressed all in black, face covered-- is 



in the rear of the room, standing before a white-board. The 
actor will not speak, conveying the idea that it is a being of 
pure sensation, with limited capacity to communicate through 
discursive media such as language. 

Experience: 

 The experience should be somber and creepy, but also 
exhilarating. By the end of this challenge, players should have 
a working understanding of what any future mentions of “affect” 
in the game refer to. The open-endedness of this challenge can 
make it a disorienting experience, but being able to work 
closely with a partner should be comforting. Depending on just 
how comfortable the two players are with one another, they may 
choose to talk to one another more and comment on the game as 
they are playing it. This is okay, but the Sense Being should 
discourage this by rejecting presentations if players are 
talking, laughing, etc. during them. Of course, the Sense Being 
is not permitted to verbally respond to player questions, and 
his or her face will not be visible, so there will be the sense 
of having an authority figure in the room judging performance. 

Setup: 

 The Sense Being, dressed inconspicuously in black and with 
his or her face entirely concealed (though they must be able to 
see and hear clearly) stands against a whiteboard, their back to 
one wall of the room. The only thing on the whiteboard when the 
players arrive are the words “AFFECT. CREATE.” A table next to 
Sense Being contains a marker for the board, a folder of 
documents to be distributed as a reward at the end, and a small 
bell. 

 The media that players can work with should be presented 
for them in the room, scattered across the tables and the floor. 
The overhead lights should be turned off. Interactive objects 
should already be activated in a random fashion (lights shining 
random colors across surfaces, tape recorders playing random 
tracks, etc.) to create a sense of confusion and disrepair.  

 Apart from the setup of the room itself, nothing is 
required. The rules of this game are considerably emergent, and 
since there are no “right” answers to the prompts, differing 



understandings of the game will not impede players’ ability to 
complete it. 

Gameplay: 

 Once both players have entered the room, the “Sense Being” 
writes a list of three affects on the board behind him or her 
(recommended: soothing, invigorating, disturbing). These can be 
any three affects, but they should vary in kind (i.e. 
invigorating, energizing, exciting would be a bad set and may 
confuse players). Going down the list, the players must generate 
an affective field corresponding to each next prompt.  As stated 
above, gameplay is emergent and flexible. Nothing is out of 
bounds for the players, who can use anything in the room however 
they see fit in order to create an affective field that matches 
the prompt.  

 When the Sense Being is satisfied with an atmosphere, it 
will ring the bell to get the players attention, and then cross 
that atmosphere off the list on the White Board. If the Sense 
Being is not persuaded, he or she underlines that prompt with a 
marker and the players must try something new. Once all three 
prompts have been completed, the Sense Being rings the bell 
repeatedly, holding up the folder for the players to take. When 
they receive the reward,it gestures for them to leave. 

Reward: The “Missing Person Poster” with a link to the 
synestheseographers’ website, an account of the disappearance, 
and transcript of a Grand Master speech (pictured below) 

 



 



 



 

 



POST-GAME: ONE LAST EMAIL 

Once the players have completed the trail, they receive another 
email from the synestheseographers. This one is vague, truncated, 
and considerably more urgent: it apologizes for getting the 
players into a dangerous situation, mentions that another one of 
them has disappeared, and begs for their continued assistance. 
It includes an attached audio file-- the voicemail the Sense 
Being sent before losing its linguistic abilities (this can be 
heard here). This mysterious email should whet the players’ 
appetite for continued play, as well as allow them to speculate 
more about what has occurred. 

 

 

 

 



Epilogue: The Remainder of Synesthesia 

  As in any Transmedia Game, it is difficult to predict how 
players will react to being participants in the game world they 
find themselves in. While Synesthesia has a standard progression 
after these two initial games, which leads from puzzle to puzzle 
until the final act of the game, there will also be the 
possibility of playing for the ‘bad guys’ should the player find 
that a more evocative play experience. 

Lecture Series Puzzles 

  Continuing on the theme of performance in the game, the 
next puzzles will be mediated through lectures by the UChicago 
faculty members helping the Synestheseographers conduct research. 
Players will not be invited to these. They will be advertised 
like any campus event, much like the rabbit hole. Non-players 
will be free to attend, but not told that it is part of a game. 
While these will be full lectures on synesthesia, affect theory, 
and related topics, players will have to take notes and listen 
closely, as each lecture will have a hidden message that will 
lead them to the discovery of phone records from the 
disappearance in Logan, which the Synestheseographers have 
hidden from the authorities. 

Playing for USIL 

  Playing for the other side, in other words attempting to 
neutralize other players’ attempts to solve the mystery and mend 
the Field, is a play style that should be allotted for, but not 
necessarily supported. The online forum for the game (added to 
the Synestheseographers’ website and announced to the players 
via email after they have completed the Logan trail), which only 
serves as a space for collective reflection and speculation, is 
one site where this type of play could emerge. Crafty player 
might, for instance, use it to spread false information or try 
to get players to change sides. There are also opportunities to 
interfere with the lecture puzzles, so performers should be 
aware of this possibility. 

Mending The Field 

  The ending of the game entails an experience similar to the 
room puzzle from the first Logan trail, but instantiates it on a 



much larger scale, involving every player at once rather than 
only two at a time. There will be more sense prompts, more media 
to play with (including some that require more than one set of 
hands to move or operate), and will take place outdoors in the 
Logan Center courtyard. Unlike the room game, this will be a 
time trial. The ending of the game rests on how many prompts can 
be fulfilled-- either the tear in Field is sealed and USIL 
dissolves into dispersed, innocuous tendrils of affective energy, 
or they remain at large, continuing to threaten the stability of 
Being.  

The experience should primarily represent the other side of 
intersubjectivity: rather than the dark, uncertain mood players 
encountered at the beginning of the game, this final stage 
represents the functional kind of intersubjectivity that games 
are so effective at inspiring. There is a chance, of course, for 
any rogue players to create cacophony-- but the final goal is a 
sense of harmony, created by and between Synesthesia’s various 
participants.  

 


